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Correspondence.





F. Geddes.


GPO Box 609, Darwin. NT.





Dear Alan, (Luby)		re Artie Cullen.


I have enclosed this cutting from the local paper that is self-explanatory.


I think it was you that attempted to see Arthur Cullen when you were in Darwin a few years ago.


He was a strange fellow; he mixed with no one and simply disappeared until we saw this notice in the paper. 


Arthur Cullen would have been a 1939 enlistee; his service number was DX 66.


Regards Frank Geddes.


NB. The cutting is from the Public Trustees of Darwin on the estate of Arthur Henry Cullen late of the Terrace Gardens Aged Care Facility and formerly of 29 Tuckwell Court, Larrakeyah, N.T.  We have been trying to find out Arties whereabouts for many years now and this notice confirms his passing, which I'm sure his old mates of 7 Section will be sorry to learn of.


 "Lest We Forget".


                                                          00000





M. Holder, Dianella, WA.





Dear Jack, Please find enclosed cheque for $50.00 to use where needed.


My admiration goes to your organisation for the wonderful work done in helping others and especially to all Timor friends.


Best wishes to all and Harry's mates he cared for so much.


Yours, Maisie Holder.


                                         00000





W. J. Connell, Manly. Qld.





Dear Jack, Surprise! After all these years I have finally found pen and paper. It's taken a lot of effort I can tell you. In case I forget, my birthdate is 12/3/23. That makes me 80 years next March. 


Things have not changed that much since last time except that we are all older. Now regards the Mildura Safari, Mildura is my old home town. I was born in Lake Boga, up river from Mildura and I spent the next thirty years in and around Mildura. I came from Mildura to Queensland in May 1953. I may have gone back long ago but I can't stand COLD weather!


Four years ago Irma (Erma) was diagnosed with incurable cancer and also inoperable. She went through "Chemo" but it didn't do any good (lumps still growing) so decided to stop treatment and the Doctors agreed. However she seems to be in remission this last two years. She went onto "Noni" juice, which is the juice of the noni-fruit, which grows in the Pacific Islands (and elsewhere). Maybe that's the cure, no one knows, but her lumps seem to have gone. Now her right hip is giving trouble and she finds it hard to walk.


For myself, I have a few things wrong, but skin cancers are at present giving trouble. I had a Melanoma removed 18 months ago and have had 18 cancers cut out since last February. I've been getting skin cancers since 1954 and they seem to be getting worse as I get older I saw my G.P. last Tuesday and he thinks I may have another "Melanoma".





About the photos in the last Courier, could you name the people from L to R, as I cannot put a name to any of them? I think Tony Bowers would be on the left (of bottom photo) as he is certainly the biggest there. I know the names are mentioned in text but that doesn't help me.





I'll send you a cheque, as you haven't had anything from me for years.


Excuse the writing, it doesn't get better as we grow older. All the best to all, Yours sincerely, Bill.


Ed: For you Bill, and anyone else who would like to check, here are the names of people in the back page photos in the June Courier. L. to R. Back row: Fred Broadhurst, George Shiels, Ed Bourke, Paddy Kenneally, just behind him, Tom Foster, John Chalwell, Bill Coker, Len Bagley, Kel Carthew, Keith Wilson and Ron Archer. Front Row: Bluey Bone, Bernie Langridge, Jack Carey, Dick Darrington, George "Happy" Greenhalgh, Lionel Newton, Harry Handicott.


Bottom photo: Back Row: Tony Bowers, Ray Aitken, Keith Hayes, Jack Carey, Ray Parry (Pres.) Seated in front: Dick Darrington, Don Turton, Jack Fowler and Joe Poynton.


                                                00000





N. Grachan, Wheelers Hill, Vic.





Dear Mr President, Committee & Friends, I trust you are all well and those fortunate friends who participated in the Mildura Safari enjoyed themselves wholeheartedly, and warm memories will be a constant reminder - unfortunately it was not possible for me to attend but I can assure you I was with you in thought and heart.





I read with sadness the passing of so many loved ones - to all those devastated by so much sadness and heartache my prayers and sympathy reach out to you. Words are so inadequate in times such as these - only time will ease one's heartache.





I am reasonably well and count my blessings as each day dawns, a few hang-ups but few of us can claim to be perfect.


To all those widows who have lost loved ones, I enclose a poem written by the late Bert king in 1991 - hoping in some way it will ease one's pain.





'In 41 we stood and prayed that we would past this test.


To stay down here amongst these hills to become the Army's best.


In 91 we stood again and saw you watching on,


And as we, you seemed to fade then each acquired a shade,


You'd hastened back along "Your men who'd missed parade",


There on that day in hallowed ground


You too were young and each a bride


With happy hearts and smiling


As your men folk glowed with pride


The scene then changed you became so few.


For your men had again "marched on "


But for a time they stood with pride


And for you they will linger on


You stood that day, and looked at us


As we too stood - and looked at you.





I always keep this copy and find solace each time I read same.


Bert King - I salute you.





I will leave you now, wishing you one and all every blessing, especially so, good health, Sincerely Nina.


                                                     00000





V. Hayes, Como. WA.





Dear Jack & Members of 2/2nd Assoc., As always when one is overwhelmed, words escape us. I failed to respond appropriately on receiving the Life Membership Badge of the 2/2nd Association. I feel it is a great honour and thank you all sincerely. The collecting and sorting of goods for East Timor is a pleasure and which we hope is helping them a little. Thanks again and my best wishes to all, Val Hayes.


                                                  00000





C. West, Waterman. WA.





Thank you for the 2/2nd Courier, which arrived recently. You and your wife must be congratulated on the presentation of same.


As I was out of town on the date of the last social gathering at the Good Earth Hotel on the 5th. July please accept my apology for my absence.


However I do look forward to the Christmas gathering. Maybe I can look forward to retrieving my favourite sun hat that I left at the SAS Barracks! In the meantime please accept a donation to the Unit's worthy cause. Thanking you, Yours sincerely, Clare West.


                                                      00000


P. & P. Campbell, Esperance, WA.





Dear Everybody, It seems such a long while since we wrote. Peter has been having his ups and downs. Sorry we didn't make it to Mildura. Only got as far as Exmouth and after our first fortnight Peter pulled the muscle of his shoulder blade and was flat on his back for a month on painkillers.


Coming home we passed through all farming country. It was a shame to see such beautiful country just dry, dry, dry! The same when we got home, but everyone still hoping for that big rain.





Our daughter Julie and her husband Ivan leave for Darwin and the Birdsville races in August so we are going up to look after their farm at  Grass Patch - dog, chooks, sheep and cows etc. so will be kept busy.





Enjoyed the Courier when we got home, hope we can make next year in Perth.


Enclosed cheque for where most needed. Regards to all, Peter and Pat.


                                               00000





Mitchell, Caloundra, Qld.





Dear Jack & Delys, Received your letter last week and was sorry to hear that Syd passed on. I remember him quite well Jack. You were crossing streams of any depth, at times you would not see Syd, only his head above the water line. We, as years go by, get different ailments such as myself, I have very little eyesight and if we did manage to get off the ground over to the last Safari, I couldn't do it on my own. I do not recognise people as well now, unless Joan would be able to go.


Will enclose a small donation towards the Courier. Jack please give all members my regards. No. 9 Section would not have too many old ones left as I joined the Unit at Canungra.


By all reports the Safari at Mildura went off smoothly, still well before that, that my eyes failed. Apart from my eyes all is fine that includes Joan, we are both well otherwise. Excuse writing and run off the lines. Joan and I send our love to you both, Allan.


                                                     00000





R. Gregg, Beresfield, NSW.





Dear Editor, After reading about Major Spence's "exposure" in the previous issue, I was reminded of an irritating question asked by one of my pupils. It was about World War One; conditions in the trenches: "But Sir, where did they go? To the toilet?" my reply was "To the latrine" : "But where Sir?" And I didn't know, teachers don't like to be asked questions they can't answer.


So the question floated around in the back of my mind, your average school history book is silent on such matters. Then, one day I was looking for something in my local University library and found the answer, unexpectedly. A student had written a thesis on "cushy" fatigues in World War One, most of which were "Cushy" away from the front line. Sanitary fatigue involved emptying half 44-gallon drums after dark, very quietly over the sandbags at the front of the trench into the shell holes. It had to be quiet because any noise might draw fire from German machine-guns. (What a way to go!!!) Of course, when the Germans shelled the frontline, the troops got their own back!!


The connection to Major Spence? Officers had their latrine in a more sheltered spot, screened from vulgar gaze by a framework with hessian draped on it. It was a great military crime to lose that piece of hessian, almost as bad as dropping the rum jar. Being a "sanitary" man was cushy only in a Base camp, where that job excused you from any other fatigue, though your friends may have been careful not to sit downwind from you.


Best wishes to all, Robert Gregg.


P.S. On mentioning the above to some "double diamonds" on the ferry, they told me the above "crime" would only have existed in the British Army!!


                                                00000





M. Broadhurst, Fairfield, Vic.





I hope everyone had a safe journey home from Mildura. It doesn't take long to get back to the old routine of dishes, beds and meals, the reunions really spoil us for the short time we're there. Fred and I enjoyed ourselves, meeting up with old friends again, all being well we will be in Perth next year.


Shortly after our return we received the sad news of the sudden death of David Brown, after a bad fall at his home. The funeral was well attended. Representing the 2/2nd were Leith Cooper, Ed Bourke, Fred and I. 


I wondered if the Courier readers are aware that Margo Shiels has written a small book "Bends in the Road" on her interesting life. Margo was always telling her children of her experiences through life so they encouraged her to write a book and share those experiences with others, and what an interesting life she has had. Her childhood in China, as a teenager a prisoner of the Japanese in the Philippines, then her life in Australia. I purchased a book from Margo at Mildura. Congratulations Margo, you have done a wonderful job. If anyone is interested this book is well worth reading.


Mavis Broadhurst.


Ed: I totally agree Mavis. I read Margo's book some time ago and have loaned it to several friends. It has been mentioned in the Courier before.


                                                        00000





K. Johnston, Victorian Commando Assoc.





Dear Fred, As discussed last week I have received a letter from Jock Robertson (ex 9 Div. Artillery - El Alamein Veteran) who resides in Toowoomba at 6 Barry Street (4350 postcode)


Jock is a cousin of Alan Spence - original O.C. of 2nd Independent Company on Timor. I have received copies of the Courier from Jack Carey that were duly mailed to Jock Robertson, who in turn has forwarded the material to Bill Spence (Muttaburra, Qld) also a relative of Alan. I have no idea whether Bill and Alan are brothers or cousins.


However a recent letter from Jock Robertson made reference to Alan's widow having recently passed on that I thought would be of interest to Courier readers, particularly those who served under Alan Spence. Cheers for now, Keith Johnston. Vic. Commando Assoc. 





The following is an excerpt from a letter sent to Keith Johnston from Jock Robertson.





No doubt receiving another letter from Toowoomba will come as a shock to the system, but I write to pass on some sad news about the passing of Dorothy Gibson - the widow of Alan Spence, the ex CO of the 2/2nd Commando Squadron.


In the Service of Thanksgiving brochure she is called Dorothy Emily Spence Gibson; you may probably know she married "Goog" Gibson a couple of years after Alan's passing. This "Goog", a terrific fellow who belonged to the 2/1st Battalion, spent most of the war as a POW in Germany after having been taken prisoner in either Crete or Greece, I have forgotten which.


Dot was born on the 25th Nov. 1913 and died on the 26th May 2002, so she had had a good life but the dreaded breast cancer finally caught up with her. She was a wonderful lovely lady who will be missed by her family and many, many friends.


I only pass on this sad news for I know you and your Commando mates would want to know out of your respect for Alan. As expected, a large crowd attended the funeral service - for all I know some members of the Commando Association may have been present. Jack Robertson. Vic. Commando Assoc.


                                                   00000





L. Poidevin, Burnside, SA.





The Secretary, 2/2nd Commando Courier, Thank you for keeping me on your list - I enjoy the Courier.


Please accept the enclosed cheque for sending copies.


I was not of your Unit - I took a detachment of 2/12 Field Artillery on the "Westralia" with Sparrow Force so didn't have a long association with your Unit which moved off to Dili shortly after landing.


Kindest regards, Yours sincerely, Leslie Poidevin.


                                                       00000





M. Blomfield, Forster, NSW.





2/2nd Commando Courier, Enclosed please find a small cheque to help run the Courier.


I still like to read about your activities even though I don't know a soul. Yours sincerely, Margaret Blomfield.


                                                    00000





D. Laing, Bruce, ACT.





Dear Jack, Please find enclosed cheque which I'm happy for you to allocate between the Courier and Trust Fund as you see fit. In spite of all the frustration I applaud your continued efforts to improve the lot of the Timorese.





While it is always sad to read in each Courier of the passing of so many former 2/2nd men it is very heartening to learn of the many others who are taking part in all kinds of activities, many for the benefit of those less fortunate. The Courier provides a valuable link between them all and their families in many cases.


All good wishes for the work of the Association. 


Yours sincerely Dawn Laing (nee Ryan).


                                                             00000





J. Chatfield, Pinjarra, WA.





Dear Delys & Jack, Please find enclosed my donation. I would like to congratulate you for all the wonderful work you are both doing, such a lot of effort and work and of course time, you both surely make a lot of unit and friends happy. I find the Courier such a source of news and a lifeline for one of my main interests in life. I don't know what I would do without it. Thank you very much.


Joy Chatfield.


                                                     00000





& H. Handicott, Hamilton, NSW.





Dear Jack & Delys, Greetings and all that, well that's not a bad start. I have changed typewriters; the old one was making too many mistakes!


Well the 30th June is hurrying towards us so I must get this done with the attached as you requested.


Firstly another good Safari has passed, I hope all are looking forward to November 03. I reckon Bluey and Eddie did a mighty job you might say by correspondence, they were so far away, it's hard enough when you are on the spot.


Alan Luby rang me on Saturday telling me of Dave Brown's passing, nice fella Dave. Then on Monday Joyce Smith rang about our dear Betty Craig and Don's wife. Our sympathy goes to their families.


I don’t know about you folk in the West but by crikey it's been cold in NSW. It only seems a couple of months ago we were whingeing about the heat.


Do hope everything goes well for the 03 Safari, and we all keep well enough to travel. Thank you for ringing "Happy" and inquiring on my health. I consumed a good few Panadol at Mildura, saw the doctor when I got home so after a couple of x-rays he said I was getting over pneumonia, but I'm pretty right now.


Will attach the adjustment sheet for the book.


It was good seeing you all again, so till Nov. 03, cheerio to all. Regards, Amyce & Harry.


                                                        00000





J. Smith, Ashmore, Qld.





Dear Delys, Just a short note to advise the above (No. 19) as my correct address, not 17.


Also in response to your request re birthdays - mine is 28th October, 82 this year. My, how time flies! Sincerely, Jim Smith.


                                                 00000





F.C. & P. Lawrence.





To all the folks at the Courier, We hope that the Safari went well and everyone enjoyed themselves. Upon reading about the new book in the works, I thought it would be a good idea to go through our old photos and see if there was any that could be used in the publication.


We have included these two photos of J.B. Lawrence otherwise known as "Blossom". This secret was kept a complete secret from the family and myself until it came out at an army dinner. I don't think Barry was too pleased about it. I think the name came about because he was very young when he joined the Unit, "in the blossom of his youth".





There are many good memories I'm sure of Blossom, but to the family he was a man with a presence, who could charm the socks of anybody and enjoyed a good laugh, a husband, a father and a friend.





I am enclosing a small deposit to hold four books when they are completed. We all hope that the putting together of the book goes well and gets a good response. Yours sincerely, Faye, Chris and Penny.





DOB 4/2/1925 - 3/12/1978


WX11917 Corporal John Barrasford Lawrence


"Z" Australian Special Unit.


28th April 1941 - 15th January 1946.


                                                           00000





K. Carthew, Andrews Farm, SA.





Dear Jack, Enclosed an article I read in the Adelaide Advertiser yesterday. It could be of some interest to the 2/4th men in W.A., also to 2/2nd Coy. As Bloss Lawrence is mentioned.


Syd McKinley passed away on Tuesday 9th July and funeral on the Friday. Unfortunately his daughter Linda Buckley could not contact me, as she could not find my telephone number then she got the number from you in WA and I had other arrangements. I contacted a member of the CDO Assoc., Eddie Elston 2/9th to see if he could go. He and his wife made the trip to find the cemetery but got lost, as the map he was using did not show the one way streets and dead ends.


I sent Linda a sympathy card from the Commando Assoc. S.A. Branch and one also from all members in S.A. of the 2/2nd Assoc.





I was talking to Mark Jordan a couple of Sundays back, he seems to be going along okay also his wife, Elsie.


Well Jack, I will close now wishing you all in WA the best of anything you wish for. Kel Carthew.


                                                     00000


Mrs S. Forsyth, Kenmore, Qld.





Dear Mr Carey, Enclosed small donation towards the expenses of producing and distributing the Courier.


If only I had been successful in last night's $M25 Lotto draw, my contribution would have been much more generous!


I really enjoy receiving my copy of the Courier! Yours sincerely, Sheila Forsyth.


(Former secretary to, and good friend of Tom Nisbet: former great friend of the late Col Doig!)


                                                       00000





K.B. Sargeant, Gympie, Qld.





Dear Jack, I hope this epistle does not reach you too late but because of medical reasons I was unable to contact you before now.





Since reading your March Courier I noticed you wanted people to make corrections to errors made in various books written in the past.


You have named at least four authors and there has been quite a few more that have articles of your Unit.


I have not read them all but those I have read have never given the correct information as to who the Signaller was who was at the transmitter on the night of April 19th 1942 when Australia was contacted.


My late husband John Henry (Jack) Sargeant QX18071 was that signaller.


Now after 60 years I hope that will be corrected in the new book your Unit hopes to publish.


When the story of Timor was first published in the Australian Press in all states on the 31st December 1942 and January 1st 1943, two versions were given of the wireless section.


The main newspapers gave the correct names of my husband Jack Sargeant and his wife's name as "Kathleen" while some others wrote of a "fictitious Cpt Bill Jones" who is supposed to have sent the message to Australia and who, when asked, his wife's name "Joan". Of course those in the know, know there was never a Captain Bill Jones there. Several other men's names have also been mentioned wrongly with "Joan" also mentioned as their wives name.





Many years ago a chap named Barry Risely who lived in Tasmania, decided to make a replica of "Winnie" and he was given permission to view the archives at the War Memorial in Canberra. He wrote to me and sent me photo copies of some of the things he thought would interest me although the archives had Jack's name correct it had his wife's name as "Joan".


It was after receiving this information I wrote to Canberra to tell them of the error. In my correspondence I was informed that after 25 years the archives couldn't be changed.


When the War Memorial refurbished the gallery with "Winnie the War Winner" I was invited to attend the opening. There I met among other folk, Dr Peter Stanley, head historian. They now know it was Jack who was the signaller that night and he gave his wife's name "Kathleen". This was later verified by George Parker who was the Captain when "Winnie" was built.





Recently I have had correspondence with Wilbur Wright, who has something to do with Army Signallers at Fairlight in New South Wales.


I understand they were interested in finding the next of kin of the four signallers who were connected with "Winnie the War Winner" namely Joe Loveless, Keith Richards, John Donovan, and Jack Sargeant. Sadly all four men are deceased but I think they have contacted relatives with a view to giving those men some recognition for the part they played re "Winnie" the wireless that saved the men of Timor. Up to date I've heard nothing further.


After 60 years I hope the right version will be given in your Units new book. After all it is history. Sincerely Kathleen B. Sargeant. 


                                                     00000 





G. Marks, 2/28a Darling Pt. Rd, Darling Point. NSW.





Dear Editor, I am Howard Marks' youngest daughter and am writing to you in response to some of the entries in Volume 139 of the "Commando Courier", being the June 2002 edition.


In that Courier it was reported that my father was suffering from advanced alzheimers disease. I am happy to say it is not as grim as people may think and Dad still recognises all of his family and does have a very good understanding of what is happening around him and when we speak to him. He has very clear memories of his life and has not lost any of the treasured memories of mateship and camaraderie in his time in the 2/2nd commandos. He does however suffer from not being able to communicate other than in very broken short sentences. He also suffers from a severe lack of mobility and although he can still stand and walk a few steps he is more or less confined to a wheel chair. He is a resident at the helping hand nursing Home in North Adelaide where is very well looked after.





Since dad spent most of his life in the country he looks forward very much to his "spin" around the parks of North Adelaide and is pleased to see his family, nieces and nephews. In addition to his 6 children he has 14 nieces and nephews and 3 great nephews!





I would be very pleased to receive the 2/2nd Commando Courier and would be happy to pay a subscription fee for that. It is interesting to read different people's experiences. In addition I have noticed that you refer to the unit history book and I wonder if I am able to obtain a copy of that book and indeed any other information about the 2/2nd Commando Squadron.


 With kind regards, Gillian Marks.


                                                      00000


J. Fenwick, Curtin, ACT.





Dear Jack, Trust cheque will help a little with Courier expenses, it's wonderful to keep in touch through the letters and other information, it's a credit to you Delys and all who have helped with gathering news and the publication over all these years. Enjoyed Margo's Mildura Safari.





Ron Morris, Paddy Kenneally and I attended the Mass at St. Matthews for Danny and spoke with Sunny and some of her family all trying so hard to be brave. Canberra put on a wet, cold day for Danny's funeral. Paddy very kindly drove me home to Curtin to allow Ron to go back to Calvery Hospital where Hazel was recovering from knee surgery. Shortage of beds and nursing staff caused Hazel to be discharged Wednesday evening. I saw her on Thursday; she was in a lot of pain.





Great photos on back of the Courier. Wish all Unit members and wives all the best from yours truly, Joan Fenwick.


                                                    00000 





V. Jones, 85 Woorarra Ave, Elanora Hghts. NSW 





Dear Jack, As you have no doubt heard by now, your mate Curley and my dear partner for the last 15 years, died on 27th July, just four weeks short of his 80th birthday. In early 1998 Frank was diagnosed with lung cancer and in April of that year had part of his right lung removed. The surgery and the subsequent radiation treatment nearly killed him. However with his usual fighting spirit he managed to recover and live for another four years in relative comfort, doing what he liked best, reading the newspaper and books, smoking and drinking beer (the latter he finally had to abandon, as it no longer tasted right).





Frank asked me to send the Courier Association a cheque for $2000 to be used for Timor and The Courier in the proportion you think right. I enclose the cheque herewith.


Yours sincerely, Verena Jones.


                                                  00000   





